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Guideline for writing a patient diary, and  taking patient photographs 

Introduction

Many patients who have been sedated and ventilated in Critical Care have either no memory of their stay or a distorted and sometimes completely false memory.  Many, but not all patients suffer with nightmares or hallucinations, but depending on their content, the patient is often convinced they are real events because they seem so vivid.  The events that could be true are jumbled and often difficult for them to put into order, especially if they have been in a number of locations within the hospital.  This lack of recall might contribute to unrealistic expectations about their speed of recovery and future capabilities because they will not appreciate the severity of their illness nor understand the range of debilitating symptoms they may suffer following their time in Critical Care.  Some patients report spending considerable time trying to remember what happened to them in Critical Care, trying to piece events together from what they are told by others.  The distress caused by their lack of control during their memory gap appears to be a negative factor in coming to terms with their illness and returning to normal life.  

The intention of a diary would be to describe and explain the real events, including aspects of the care that may not be documented in the medical notes.  It is hoped this will not only help the patient make sense of their memories but also give them a better understanding of their illness and enable them to set a more realistic timescale for recovery and minimize the risk of adverse long-term problems.

When to start a diary

This can be difficult, but a diary should be started if it looks as though the patient is going to be sedated and ventilated for a number of days.  Sometimes it can take 2 or 3 days to make this decision, but it is not too late because the diary can start with a summary of the first few days.  The family may ask you to do this, but if time is not available then leave some empty pages at the beginning and leave a message for the follow-up nurse to do it.  It may also be worth leaving a few more empty pages at the beginning, as the family may like to summarise the events leading up to the admission to Critical Care, if they feel able to at some time in the future.

Obtain consent from the family 

There are two leaflets available for families to explain about the importance and procedures for diaries and photos.                                                                                                                         
If the patient is conscious then consent should be obtained from them, but this is rarely the case.  Therefore, check with the family that they would like a diary to be kept and explain the reasons for it (make sure they have seen the leaflet ‘Creating a patient diary in Critical Care’).  Talk to them about taking photographs (the procedure for taking and storing photos is at the end of this document and available to relatives in the leaflet ‘Taking and storing patient photographs in Critical Care’).  Obtain their permission for a diary and/or photographs.  This only needs to be verbal, as like all other treatments, families cannot consent for the patient and we are acting in the best interests of the patient and to aid their recovery.  However we do want the family to be comfortable with the idea of a diary and/or photos and if they do not give their permission then we must respect their wishes.  Document in the nursing notes that permission has been granted for diary and or photos.   If they give their permission for the diary, then encourage them to write in it, and continue with it when the patient leaves Critical Care.  The diary should remain by the patient’s bedside, so it is owned by the patient and available for all contributors.  

Who should write and what should be included in the diary

Anyone can write in the diary and should sign their entry with at least their first name. Reading back can encourage people to write, and sometimes be a method of communication for the family, with each other and the patient.  Encourage families to write things that are important to the patient, e.g. results of sporting events they may be interested in or family events but also the types of response they are getting from the patient and how they looked.  However be careful not to include too much trivia, like the weather every day.  If nursing time is short then the bedside nurse can guide the family in what medical interventions have taken place over the day.  However, it is important for nurses to write also, including details about deterioration or improvement in the patient’s condition.  How worried were we about their progress? How much oxygen? How much support from the ventilator? What levels of drugs may be supporting the blood pressure?  Was the patient responding to anybody? Were they confused?  Don’t be afraid to describe how serious the situation is, or else the meaning of the concept will fail.  Also as they read the diary, they can see themselves getting better.  Each time an entry is made by a nurse, they should document in the nursing notes that they have made an entry in the diary, which reflects the day’s treatment.  This then means we are not required to keep copies of the diary and it remains the patient’s property.  The leaflet explains to the family that once the patient leaves Critical Care, the safekeeping of the diary is the responsibility of the patient and family. 

Photographs

If possible, take photographs of the patient when significant events occur along their journey.  However, if only one photo gets taken, it is still helpful.  Ensure the patient’s dignity is maintained and also include any family and/or staff members who may be comfortable with being included in any photos.  Backman’s study showed patients were comforted by the inclusion of family and staff because it provided tangible evidence that they had not been left alone.  Photos should not be shown to the patient whilst still in Critical Care.   It would be very rare that a patient would both have the ability to consent and also be mentally prepared to see the images.  If they have a long stay on a general ward, then it may be appropriate then, but otherwise photos are usually given to the patient at their first outpatient follow-up appointment.

If the patient dies
A nurse or a family member (if they feel able) should bring the diary to a close.  It should then be offered to the family along with the Follow-up contact phone number in case they have any questions.  The diary can help some families to cope with their loss.  If the diary is not wanted, then it should be stored with the patient’s notes, in case the family changes their minds at a later date.  Patient notes are stored for 8 years after death and then destroyed.

Procedure for taking patient photographs

Some staff have felt moral and ethical dilemmas and also fear of litigation regarding the taking of patient photographs, and this is quite understandable.  The benefits of patient diaries has been outlined above and it has been agreed by the Information Governance Manager, the Trust Head of Communications and the Legal Department, that as long as the photos are being taken to benefit the patient, i.e. to aid their recovery, then it is perfectly acceptable to take them.  Like any other procedure carried out for patient benefit, the Trust will support our actions.  However, it should be ensured that confidentiality is maintained, and taking and storing them in as secure a manner as possible, will minimise the possibility of a breach

The agreed procedure is:

Gain verbal consent from the patient or family and document this in the nursing notes (see above for full details on consent).  

Photos should be taken on a digital camera, downloaded directly into a folder on the computer that can only be accessed by a small number of staff.  This will prevent the need for any e-mailing of photos (even internally), as it is easy to make a mistake and e-mail the wrong person.  Within the folder they should be identified by patient unit number only, no names. 

The photos should then be immediately deleted from the camera, so it cannot be accessed by anyone else.  If the camera is lost or misplaced, no breach of confidentiality will have occurred.

Allowing relatives to take their own photos should be avoided, as again, the patient has not been able to give their consent, and we cannot be sure of the family dynamics.

At a time when the patient wants to see the photos and gives their consent, they can then be printed and given to the patient only.  If the patient doesn’t want to see them or if the patient dies, they will be transferred to another folder on the computer with tighter security and stored for the life of their health record (i.e. 8 years from last hospital admission or 8 years from death), and then destroyed.  This is in case the patient changes their mind, or the family of a deceased patient would find them helpful in coping with their loss.
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